

Standing Committee on Public Accounts

PACP • NUMBER 033 • 1st SESSION • 41st PARLIAMENT

EVIDENCE

Tuesday, March 13, 2012

Chair

Mr. David Christopherson

Standing Committee on Public Accounts

Tuesday, March 13, 2012

● (0850)

[English]

The Chair (Mr. David Christopherson (Hamilton Centre, NDP)): I'll now call to order this 33rd meeting of the Standing Committee on Public Accounts.

Colleagues, we have one or two small matters of business to deal with. Given what's in front of us, if we wrap up our discussions with our witnesses 15 minutes early and do some committee business, would anybody have a problem with that?

Gerry.

Hon. Gerry Byrne (Humber—St. Barbe—Baie Verte, Lib.): Could you state what our committee business is, Mr. Chair?

The Chair: The schedule.

Is there anybody else?

Okay, no problems. So we'll wrap this up 15 minutes early and then go into a business session.

With that, if there are no further interventions we'll move forward and welcome all of our guests today. There is quite an array. Welcome, all.

Ronnie, I'll ask you to start with your delegation from the AG's office. Then, whoever is most senior, if you'd take responsibility for introducing your colleagues that would be much appreciated.

Mr. Campbell.

Mr. Ronnie Campbell (Assistant Auditor General, Office of the Auditor General of Canada): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I'm accompanied today by John Affleck, the principal on this audit.

Mr. David Enns (Deputy Assistant Secretary, Expenditure Management, Treasury Board Secretariat): David Enns, from Treasury Board Secretariat. I am here with A.J. Preece.

Mr. Rick Stewart (Assistant Secretary to the Cabinet, Liaison Secretariat for Macroeconomic Policy, Privy Council Office): Rick Stewart, from Privy Council Office.

Mr. Taki Sarantakis (Assistant Deputy Minister, Policy and Communications Branch, Infrastructure Canada): Taki Sarantakis, Infrastructure Canada.

Mrs. Natasha Rascanin (Assistant Deputy Minister, Program Operations Branch, Infrastructure Canada): Natasha Rascanin, Infrastructure Canada.

Mr. Robert Dunlop (Assistant Deputy Minister, Science and Innovation Sector, Department of Industry): Rob Dunlop, from Industry Canada, along with Shane Williamson, who is executive director of KIP.

Mr. Douglas Nevison (General Director, Economic and Fiscal Policy Branch, Department of Finance): Doug Nevison, from the Department of Finance.

Mr. Elisha Ram (Director, Microeconomic Policy Analysis, Department of Finance): Elisha Ram, also from the Department of Finance.

The Chair: All right. With that, we will begin.

Mr. Campbell, we'll begin with your opening remarks, sir.

Mr. Ronnie Campbell: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

[Translation]

Mr. Chair, thank you for the opportunity to discuss chapter 1 of our report on Canada's economic action plan. I am accompanied today by John Affleck, the principal on this audit.

As you are aware, the economic action plan was launched in January 2009 in response to the global economic downturn. The plan was intended to stimulate the economy through measures that injected \$47 billion in federal spending of public dollars into sectors of the economy and regions of the country in need. This is the second audit of the economic action plan carried out by our office.

Both audits examined programs largely related to infrastructure. In the first audit, tabled in October 2010, we found that the projects we tested met the eligibility criteria established by the terms and conditions of the different programs included in our audit. We also found that government departments and agencies expedited the implementation of economic action plan programs.

[English]

To speed up project approval, this department has relied on the attestations of organizations and provinces that projects were construction-ready.

At the time of our first audit we observed that some projects were not construction-ready, despite the attestations, and raised the concern that completion deadlines would not be met.

In the second audit we audited three programs that had been part of the first audit: the infrastructure stimulus fund, knowledge infrastructure program, and community adjustment fund. Together they provided stimulus funding totalling \$7 billion.

We examined whether selected federal departments and agencies had monitored progress and federal spending, including whether projects were being completed as intended, had taken corrective action where necessary, and had reported monitoring information to Parliament through departmental performance reports.

[Translation]

We found that the federal entities monitored the progress and spending of projects, permitting them to take corrective action in a number of cases. And, despite deadline extensions, the three programs in our audit largely achieved the economic action plan objective to spend federal resources within the two-year time frame.

Departmental data we examined showed that some stimulus projects were progressing slower than expected and were at risk of missing the March 31, 2011 deadline. At the same time, the government was being pressured by municipalities, among others, to allow more time for projects to be completed.

Accordingly, the government reconsidered the deadline for selected economic action plan programs, and it announced the extension of the funding deadline to October 31, 2011 for four infrastructure programs. We found that extensions were supported by an analysis done by the Privy Council Office and the Department of Finance Canada.

[English]

Mr. Chair, many projects in both the infrastructure stimulus fund and the knowledge infrastructure program were extended. At the time of our audit, final claims and close-out reports had not yet been submitted. We believe that enough time has passed now for both Infrastructure Canada and Industry Canada to know the total federal spending and final results for these projects.

In the second audit we found that the presentation of the economic action plan performance information in departmental performance reports was fragmented. This made it difficult for parliamentarians and Canadians to obtain an overall picture of results achieved against performance expectations and public resources spent.

Mr. Chair, the significance of \$47 billion in federal spending calls for transparent reporting to Parliament on overall stimulus effects. We recommended in our first audit that central agencies prepare a summary report to Parliament at the conclusion of the economic action plan that includes a detailed account of its impact on the economy. The Privy Council Office and the Department of Finance agreed.

Your committee may want to ask the Privy Council Office and the Department of Finance to elaborate on the plan and timeframe for reporting to Parliament on the delivery and economic impact of the economic action plan.

Mr. Chair, this concludes my opening statement. We'll be pleased to answer any questions your committee may have.

• (0855)

The Chair: That's very good. Thank you, Mr. Campbell.

I don't have a copy of an opening comment from anybody else. I'm assuming somebody has a response to the Auditor General's report.

Mr. Taki Sarantakis: In order to leave more time for your questions, we decided not to do opening remarks. We thought the Auditor General's opening remarks covered the scope of the audit.

The Chair: Okay. It has been the practice, though, even if that's all you said to provide some opening remarks so we have a balanced starting point. We're very straightforward folks; we like things nice and simple and straight.

In the future—and please pass this on to your colleagues—there is an expectation of at least some cursory remarks; usually it's in depth, but if not, at the very least, we'd appreciate some kind of presentation. We'll let it go this time, but I don't think it's right that we have all these folks and there's not one comment from the government side of things.

All right, that being the way it is, we will begin a rotation. Unless there's an intervention, we will begin with Mr. Saxton.

You have the floor, sir.

Mr. Andrew Saxton (North Vancouver, CPC): Thank you, Mr. Chair, and thanks to all our witnesses for being here this morning.

Canada's economic action plan was an enormous undertaking, as was mentioned, \$47 billion worth of projects, over 20,000 projects, some have said as many as 26,000 projects across the country. It was unprecedented in size and scope, at least in peacetime Canada, and thousands of jobs were created in the process as well as thousands of projects, which will benefit Canadians for generations to come.

My first question is to the Treasury Board. Can you explain how Treasury Board prepared for this enormous undertaking, especially when it came to approvals of funding for these projects?

Mr. David Enns: Thank you.

Treasury Board, in consultation with our central agency colleagues, investigated the possibility of seeking both policy and Treasury Board approvals roughly at the same time to expedite the approval process.

We took a risk-based approach and speeded up our approvals process, working with the departments as they prepared the submissions.

Mr. Andrew Saxton: How did you feel about the planning? Was it sufficient to accomplish what you needed to accomplish?

Mr. David Enns: We were happy with the results. Again, it was confirmed in the audit of the Auditor General that the appropriate measures had been taken. While it was onerous for the people working in the central agencies to do that, we felt it was successful.

Mr. Andrew Saxton: Thank you.

My next question is for Infrastructure Canada. How did your department prepare for the delivery of all of these significant projects?

Mr. Taki Sarantakis: As our colleague from Treasury Board noted, first and foremost there was an expedited approval process, so the memorandum to cabinet and the Treasury Board submission were done very rapidly. I think that was in large part due to the tremendous cooperation we had from our colleagues at the Department of Finance, who very much worked with us in a collaborative way so that when the budget was presented in January 2009 we had a very good idea of what was going to be in the budget, and we could produce our materials very quickly. That was the bulk of our preparation.

Mr. Andrew Saxton: Thank you.

The knowledge infrastructure program has received a lot of very positive attention. I can say that for my riding in North Vancouver the new film centre at Capilano University is a significant addition to the community. Not only did it create a significant number of jobs during the construction phase, but it is also poised to become one of the premier places to study film in Canada. We expect that the next James Camerons of this world will hopefully come from North Vancouver as a result of this project.

The knowledge infrastructure program was such a huge success. Can you explain to us how you prepared for that program.

Mr. Robert Dunlop: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

We had our unique challenges at Industry Canada, in that we had never run an infrastructure program before, so we had some basic set-up to do that others didn't. We got tremendous support from Infrastructure Canada, which took us through some of the unique requirements of running an infrastructure program. As the Auditor General noted, we also reached outside and hired expertise in monitoring construction activities and that kind of thing, which we didn't have internally. We also depended on our regional staff to follow individual projects and report back, as well as the engineering company that we had engaged.

• (0900)

Mr. Andrew Saxton: How did you monitor those projects as they were being constructed?

Mr. Robert Dunlop: In the case of KIP, the knowledge infrastructure program, where we had partnerships with the provinces and territories, we depended on their reports, which we had monitored by the outside expertise in engineering as well, so we received reports from both.

Mr. Andrew Saxton: Thank you.

My next question is for Privy Council and finance department officials. The government decided to extend the deadline for applications for some of the programs. Can you comment on the type of analysis that went into making that decision?

Mr. Rick Stewart: Thank you for the question.

As you can appreciate, the Privy Council Office has a coordination role in working with departments and also plays an advisory role, both to the Prime Minister and in support of cabinet decision-making.

In the context of the economic action plan implementation, we had a regular process of receiving updated information from the project delivery departments, or those departments responsible for delivering the programs, and we had, working with our finance department colleagues, a process of regular monitoring of the progress in those projects, with a view to being able to assess the progress being achieved and to assess the completion prospects, if I can put it that way, and assess the likelihood of projects being able to be completed by the deadline. So it was on the basis of very detailed information that was provided by the program managing departments that we assessed that progress and provided an assessment to the government of the progress being achieved, and an assessment of prospects around potential deadline extensions.

The Chair: Thank you. Your time has expired.

Moving now to monsieur Dubé, you have the floor, sir.

[Translation]

Mr. Matthew Dubé (Chambly—Borduas, NDP): Thank you, Mr. Chair. I would also like to take this opportunity to thank the witnesses appearing this morning.

Program administration has an accounting aspect and a performance evaluation aspect. The auditor's report indicated that, with respect to the economic action plan, the design of this program did not allow for proper assessment of the main objective, which was job creation.

Given the importance of this objective in the recession, could you tell us more about the problems encountered and indicate why no measures were in place? What was missing in the design of the program?

Mr. Ronnie Campbell: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

[English]

Comments about not being able to gather job information are in relation to one program, the community adjustment fund. I think it's important to separate that from the broader question of assessing the impact of the economic action plan on the Canadian economy. That broader analysis has yet to be done, and the government has said that they're going to do it. So that's important.

As to the community adjustment fund, that program was designed to generate and maintain jobs. We think it's a bit of a missed opportunity, in that they didn't gather the information necessary to do it right. But doing that for the program wouldn't have allowed the government to do the impact analysis on the overall economic action plan. That's still to come and it's an important part of this story.

Thank you.

[Translation]

Mr. Matthew Dubé: Thank you for the clarification. However, as you said, the objective of the community adjustment fund was job creation.

In your opinion, and with these clarifications in mind, is it normal that a strategy to evaluate the objective or attainment of the objectives was not established first, not necessarily for this program, but in general?

As an auditor, do you believe that is the usual and standard practice?

[English]

Mr. Ronnie Campbell: For this program, I would agree with the member that you would expect the design to be done in a way that would allow for measurement. You would also expect the information to be gathered in that way. A lot of the economic thinking out there suggests that the impact should be calculated in a much broader way than by just looking at the program. But yes, we would have expected the specific programs to have gathered the information in a way that would allow them to assess the program's impact.

● (0905)

[Translation]

Mr. Matthew Dubé: I have a question for the representatives of the various departments and the Treasury Board. Recommendation 1.71 of the Auditor General's report states:...the sponsoring departments, in consultation with the Treasury Board of Canada Secretariat, should ensure that programs are designed to allow for reliable performance measurement and reporting on overall impact and effectiveness.

What do you think of this recommendation? What lesson do you take away? In light of these suggestions, how will you proceed in future?

[English]

Mr. David Enns: We agree with the recommendations of the audit, and we are taking steps to improve the quality of the advice we provide to departments. Through the course of the year, we engage in a range of outreach activities with them. We issue best practices. We talk to them in one-to-one meetings. We have a GC forum site that allows for interaction as departments develop their initiatives. We are trying to help them improve their performance measurement and reporting.

We also monitor this on an annual basis through the management accountability framework, which has a specific line of evidence that addresses the quality of both performance measurement and reporting. We report back to them on that, and we will continue to address these issues. In addition, we will continue to update annually the guidance we provide on departmental performance reports.

[Translation]

Mr. Matthew Dubé: Was there something missing in the programs in the past? Is this the first time that there have not been measures that take into account the objectives, or has this always been the case?

[English]

Mr. David Enns: I think I'll let my colleague from the Department of Finance address that.

Mr. Douglas Nevison: Let me go back to the original question about assessment. While the Auditor General's office is correct that the final report on economic assessment is still to be drafted, I would point out that there have been a number of assessments done while the program has been in place. There have been seven reports that have looked at the economic action plan and its impact on jobs and projects. Three of those had an assessment of the job impact based on a macroeconomic model.

So while there was information gathered at the project level, which provided concrete examples of jobs in particular projects, we determined early in the process, similar to what was done in other jurisdictions such as the United States, that the model-based approach was the best way to look at the direct job impacts, the indirect job impacts associated with the project, and also the induced impacts.

I think it's also important to remember that the economic action plan wasn't entirely project-based. There were a number of significant measures, such as the home renovation tax credit, that were not part of a project-based approach but also contributed significant stimulus to the economy through job creation.

The Chair: Very good. Thank you very much.

Moving on, Mr. Kramp, you have the floor, sir.

Mr. Daryl Kramp (Prince Edward—Hastings, CPC): Thank you, Chair, and welcome to all of our guests here today.

I can recall sitting in the House, and the government certainly made a decision, and I might add that it was generally supported in Parliament as well. The bottom line was there was a designated need for speed, probably an unprecedented ask to the infrastructure, industry, and finance departments, certainly since the time I've been here.

At this point, I think a phenomenal number of kudos have to go out to everybody involved who made this such a tremendous success over a short period of time. The challenges were daunting, the scale and scope was absolutely aggressive. For all the departments to come through in such a manner, let me just say, on behalf of the Canadian people—I know I can speak on behalf of my riding—thank you very much for a job very well done.

My concern, of course, is are you now going to be a victim of your own success? Because you did such a great job on this, some people are saying why don't they do that all the time; why can't we just move at that speed and that rate of success when the normal sort of process of government sometimes appears to be a snail's pace?

There are lessons to be learned from this, hopefully, for all of us—parliamentarians, certainly. But I would also hope that departmental influences can take the positives from this and perhaps put that into some measure of definable policy going forward.

I want to speak briefly on the knowledge infrastructure program. I know my colleague Mr. Dreeshen, who has a strong background in that, will focus more clearly on that, because that's his field of expertise.

We've all had successes. I have Loyalist College in my riding, where for the first time we took applied research out of the university domain and dropped it down to another level. We did some announcements at Kingston too, where I saw a process as a result of this kind of stimulus.... As a matter of fact, the professor was Dr. Philip Jessop at Queen's at the Green Centre. The organization committed funds from the program. Even now they're in a pilot process in which they can potentially eliminate tailing ponds.

So I can assure you the reach goes beyond simply a significant number of jobs now.

I'm really looking forward to the long-term examination of the results of this, and so are the Canadian people. I think they're going to be absolutely delighted.

My question would go to the Auditor General at this point. Sir, obviously I hold the departments in high regard for their delivery of this program. I would like your evaluation as to why they were able to deliver the success of this program in such a short period of time.

• (0910)

Mr. Ronnie Campbell: Thank you.

Going back to our first audit on the economic action plan, we identified a number of success factors. I think a big part of that was senior management attention. I think the senior bureaucracy was seized with this initiative. Sometimes in government you see early attention and then senior folks go on to other things and sometimes the energy gets lost, but that wasn't the case here. We saw lots of evidence that deputies were actively involved as a group and within their own departments.

Departmental audit committees were seized with this as well. There was good governance around it, and I think when you've got that amount of sustained attention from senior folks, it flows right throughout the whole organization.

Thank you.

Mr. Daryl Kramp: Thank you.

For infrastructure and industry, then, whoever would like to offer a comment on this.... As I mentioned, obviously there have been lessons learned for all of us. Could you give me an example of some of the lessons you have learned from this process that hopefully we can take forward and make that a modus operandi in the future? Is there something definitive that stands out that either we can give you in the sense of commitment or direction from Parliament or that as a result of everything that's taken place you have found it to be so successful you may be planning on adapting this in the future?

Mr. Taki Sarantakis: Maybe I'll start and then my colleague from Industry Canada will add to my comments.

From our perspective, there were two things that really made this work. First, internal to the civil service, as the Office of the Auditor General noted, there was a tremendous degree of focus, where everybody understood this and everybody knew that this was the number one priority. There was a lot of collaboration that went forward. Approvals that often take six to eight months we got in three to five weeks. So the compression of that time period was tremendously important.

Second, from the perspective of the broader parliamentary context, I think there was a real clear understanding that this was an economic emergency, that there was no time to play games, so to speak. The leadership was very focused on the fact that this had to get done one way or another. It wasn't just about announcing Canada's economic action plan; it was about implementing Canada's economic action plan. So there was a real focus all around at all levels.

Mr. Daryl Kramp: Is there any further comment on that?

Mr. Dunlop.

Mr. Robert Dunlop: We haven't mentioned our partners in the provinces and territories very much. Obviously, in the case of KIP, almost all of our projects were shared fifty-fifty on eligible costs. They mobilized very quickly, and we were able to engage with them to make the choice of the final projects in a matter of months—a process that would often take much longer. It wasn't just inside the federal public service; the provinces also made these programs a success.

● (0915)

Mr. Daryl Kramp: So we were able to operate as a really successful team on this—great teamwork by all involved.

Thank you very much.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

Madame Blanchette-Lamothe, you have the floor.

[Translation]

Ms. Lysane Blanchette-Lamothe (Pierrefonds—Dollard, NDP): Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.

I would like to thank all our guests for being here. It is very much appreciated. I wish to congratulate you on your work. In general, the report is very positive. I wanted to point that out before asking questions.

In his introduction, Mr. Campbell mentioned that it may be pertinent to determine progress being made by departments in preparing their reports and when they believe they will be able to present their reports to the committee or to the Office of the Auditor General. I would like to give our witnesses an opportunity to tell us where they are on this.

[English]

Mr. Douglas Nevison: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I may have misunderstood the question, but if you're talking about reports to Canadians, as mentioned by Mr. Campbell, the government has committed to doing a final report on the economic impact of Canada's economic action plan. Once we had all the relevant information available for the four infrastructure programs that were extended to the end of October 2011, provincial partners had until the end of January to provide their final claims. It's my understanding that we have that information and we now have to verify it. Once those numbers are ready to go, the government will be in a position to determine when they will publish that final report they're committed to.

The final spending numbers will be available in the fall of 2012 for those four projects under the typical public accounts process. [*Translation*]

Ms. Lysane Blanchette-Lamothe: Thank you very much.

Mr. Campbell, in its December 2010 report on the same matter, the committee made the following recommendation:

That in its second audit of Canada's Economic Action Plan, the Office of the Auditor General consider examining whether funds were spent with due regard to economy and efficiency.

Why did the Office of the Auditor General decide not to examine whether funds were spent with due regard to economy and efficiency? Why not follow up on this recommendation?

[English]

Mr. Ronnie Campbell: We began to undertake a series of audits. In March 2009 the Auditor General wrote to the Secretary of Treasury Board outlining what we thought were the key issues public servants had to be concerned about, and they were the key issues we audited. So we started that process at that time. We did the first audit, followed through, and have now completed the second one.

The economic action plan was an enormous undertaking, with tens of thousands of projects. We felt that we could get the best leverage for Parliament by giving some assurance on how well they designed the program in the beginning, to make sure they met the issue of timeliness. I think it's important to recall that when the economic action plan was conceived, timeliness was the primary issue. There was a concern that if government were to stimulate the economy, they had to do it at the right time. If they were too late, there were concerns it wouldn't have the same effect. So that's the path we followed.

In addition, many of those projects were proposed by provinces and municipalities, and many of them were paid on a cost-sharing basis. The federal government didn't pay the whole amount. So there was a bit of sharing the risk, where the provinces, municipalities, and federal government each put in one-third.

In order to have the economic action plan launched in a timely fashion, the federal government had to find a way to rely on the provinces and municipalities to identify what was important to them. So that's what they did. But the key objective of the economic action plan was timely stimulus. Each province has an auditor general, and I believe they're doing some work in this area as well, so perhaps they'll get into more of the details.

Thank you.

• (0920)

The Chair: Very good, thank you.

Your time has expired, Madame. Merci.

We'll go over to Mr. Shipley. You have the floor, sir.

Mr. Bev Shipley (Lambton—Kent—Middlesex, CPC): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Thank you to all the witnesses.

It sort of amazes me that we talked about a plan where there were 35 federal department agencies, many programs that were developed through this, and it would seem to me that since 2009 there have been more than 600,000 jobs created. If you look to industrialized countries, I'm not so sure there are any that can actually say that, where they've come above where they were at the start of the recession.

I want to go back to the comment about how we evaluate this on a project-by-project basis. I'm going to be honest with you that I hope we don't. I'll give you an example. Whether it was in my riding in Lambton—Kent—Middlesex or others, you might have a transportation infrastructure program that actually created jobs at that time within our community, within the industry of the construction, to develop that. But we are now continuing to move ahead with trade agreements with countries, which means we're developing an infrastructure that will continue to grow, to use the development of our county's infrastructure, our commodities, and our primary resources. Those actual job creations are not just the one time to develop that, but actually it is a continuum that will create jobs, because that project is done, because we are developing trade, because of a number of things that are good for our community. So I guess my comment would be that I really hope we don't spend a lot of time trying to pinhole the projects, but let's look at this in a bigger context. Even though this was a temporary infusion in cooperation with provinces and territories and in fact municipalities, it was a temporary infusion that gives a global perspective for Canada that has been very successful.

I wouldn't mind asking Industry Canada just to follow up on those comments, because we did work with provinces and territories and municipalities. I'm wondering just how this was accomplished. Canada is a big place with different views, but it got accomplished for an end purpose, and I'm wondering if you can touch on that, either Mr. Dunlop from the Department of Industry or Mr. Sarantakis from Infrastructure Canada.

Mr. Taki Sarantakis: Thank you.

With respect to your comment, I think it's very important, because it's not just the initial jobs that were created during the course of the construction period. That was obviously the impetus for the programs and the impetus for the economic action plan writ large. But as you note, those jobs actually created infrastructure projects. In our case, at Infrastructure Canada, there were some 6,500 infrastructure projects that were financed under the economic action plan that will continue to create jobs into the future, whether they're roads, waste water plants, recreational facilities, highways, or broadband. These are the types of projects that we hope will help improve Canada's competitiveness and Canada's productivity over time.

While we're very proud of the front end, we think also there's a back-end story to be told over time, which is about the effects of those projects on Canada's economy.

Mr. Bev Shipley: I don't know if anybody in the Department of Industry, Mr. Dunlop, had anything to say. Or do you just agree?

Mr. Robert Dunlop: I would add a little bit, Mr. Chair.

Obviously building the capacity of universities and colleges has a tremendous potential impact in the future. Mr. Kramp mentioned Capilano University as an example of that.

The areas that KIP supported included repair and maintenance, which maybe doesn't get the credit it deserves. We've had a number of institutions that are looking at significant reductions in their energy costs going forward, at a time when their provincial funding may be affected. That allows them to keep their activities going at a time when otherwise they would have to cut back on the education that happens.

The other areas we supported were building the teaching capacity of the universities and colleges—and there's no need to elaborate on the impact of that—as well as research capacity.

We're doing our best now that the final reports are coming in to measure those impacts, so that we'll have a good record of the overall impact of the \$2 billion investment the people of Canada made through the federal government, but also the \$5 billion investment that was made in total in KIP projects.

● (0925)

Mr. Bev Shipley: Mr. Sarantakis, I have one more quick question.

The economic action plan had guiding principles: that it was timely, targeted, and temporary. I think it's important that Canadians understand why that was important. I'm wondering if you could just make some quick comments, because the chair is indicating that I'm almost out of time.

Mr. Taki Sarantakis: Sure. As we talked about at the beginning, the stimulus that was required in the Canadian economy was required right away, certainly to have economic activity generated as quickly as possible. Otherwise we would have been in a situation like a lot of the other G-8 countries, and the recession would have been deeper than it was.

Mr. Bev Shipley: Thank you very much.

Thank you, Mr. Chair. **The Chair:** Thank you.

Over to the Honourable Gerry Byrne. You have the floor, sir.

Hon. Gerry Byrne: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

The messaging on this particular program seems to be coming here to this committee as a bit of a moving feast. If specific, short-term, immediate-impact jobs were not necessarily the entire end goal, if there were other values that had been equated into the overall evaluation and assessment of projects.... I want to this to be very specific to you, Mr. Sarantakis. Why wasn't the G-8 legacy fund, the \$50 million that was approved by Parliament through the border infrastructure fund, incorporated within the overall scope of the community infrastructure program? Would that have been a better program to fund that \$50 million initiative?

Mr. Taki Sarantakis: I'm not sure I understand your question.

Hon. Gerry Byrne: You used the border infrastructure fund, which was part of the overall economic strategy, the economic action plan, but what you did not do is.... You're now creating an environment here for the committee that in addition to short-term jobs, there was also long-term value that was created. You have not

defined for Parliament any of the assessment criteria you used for that overall assessment.

I'll bite now on what Mr. Campbell asked us; I'll get more directly to the suggestion that Mr. Campbell made. When are you going to provide Parliament with an overall evaluation of the jobs that were created and the economic impacts that were provided by this program?

Mr. Campbell, you had no opening comments whatsoever to make in rebuttal to the Office of the Auditor General, so you agreed with the Office of the Auditor General's comments, in everything they put in their report. You have not yet provided Parliament with a specific and descriptive analysis of what criteria you used to determine eligible projects and what criteria you have used to determine the number of jobs. The government continually suggests that thousands of jobs have been created here, using absolute figures, absolute certainty that the program met its key objectives.

When are you going to provide that analysis?

Mr. Taki Sarantakis: Perhaps I'll start and then I'll turn it over to my colleague at the Department of Finance.

The stimulus programs were designed, as we noted, to be timely, targeted, and temporary. So the primary objective of the program was to generate economic activity rapidly. That being said, it wasn't just money being thrown away; it was money that was spent on infrastructure. Ancillary benefits of that were to create longer-term jobs.

With respect to reporting, my colleague from the Department of Finance has already noted that there have been seven quarterly reports to Parliament, but there's additional.

Mr. Douglas Nevison: Thank you.

Just to follow up on your question, as I mentioned, in terms of tabling to Parliament, both budget 2009 and budget 2010 had the methodology for the jobs estimate that I mentioned, using the macroeconomic model. That methodology has been presented to Parliament on two occasions. It's also been elaborated in the reports to Canadians that I mentioned.

Coming back to the Office of the Auditor General's recommendation, which the Department of Finance and the government agree with, once the information is in place that a final economic assessment can be undertaken, that will be tabled as well and it will use the same methodology that we've mentioned—a macroeconomic base so we can look at the entire range of job creation impacts, not just at the direct project level.

● (0930)

Hon. Gerry Byrne: Thank you.

I'll ask Mr. Campbell, then. You suggested to us to specifically ask our witnesses about what were the plan and the timeframe for reporting to Parliament on the delivery and economic impact of the economic action plan. What specifically have they left out that you suggest they need to be more forthcoming with?

Mr. Ronnie Campbell: I think the only thing I missed there was a date

Hon. Gerry Byrne: A date?

Mr. Ronnie Campbell: I didn't hear the government say on what date or approximately what date they intended to table the report that assessed the impact of the economic action plan.

Hon. Gerry Byrne: Mr. Chair, if there is time, would the witnesses be able to provide a date?

The Chair: You have 15 seconds to try to get it out of them.

Mr. Douglas Nevison: No date's been determined. As I said, we're still looking at the most recent information we received. Once we feel this information has been verified, then the decision will be taken on when the report will be released.

In terms of a particular date, we do know that the spending information for the four infrastructure funds that were extended will be presented in the public accounts, which will be released in the fall of 2012.

The Chair: Thank you. Your time has expired.

Moving now to Madam Bateman, you have the floor.

Ms. Joyce Bateman (Winnipeg South Centre, CPC): Thank you very much.

Thank you all for being here. I appreciate your perspectives. I so appreciate that this was a collaborative effort and that this was an investment in the future of Canadians and it was made possible through the elasticity—you spoke about how you merged the policy elements

Everybody did extra, and the result is that Canadians were incredibly well served. I was on the outside looking in when this happened, unlike some of my colleagues who were members of Parliament at that time, and as Jane Q. Citizen, I was impressed with the bureaucracy and the alacrity they showed. That came out loud and clear in everything I heard about it.

There's something I heard today I'm really interested in. Well, there are a few things.

By the way, compliments also to working in partnership with your provincial and territorial colleagues. I may get to that question as well, but first I heard from Mr. Nevison about the macroeconomic models you're using; it's rare for a chartered accountant to be interested in macroeconomic models, especially when so much audit stuff is going on. Could you elaborate on that? I think that's really important for us to hear. It's a way of extrapolating the results, and you were only able to touch on that in your response to another colleague. If you could take a moment, I would appreciate that.

Mr. Douglas Nevison: I'd be happy to.

As I mentioned, even though data was gathered at the project level, there was a feeling early on, based on previous experience and experience in other jurisdictions as well, that it's very difficult to get consistent job numbers across such a wide range of projects and project proponents. As I mentioned, using that bottom-up information doesn't capture things such as the indirect job impacts from a particular project. That would be the suppliers that the project proponent is subcontracting to or buying supplies from. An economic impact and job impact goes along with that.

There are also the induced effects. As economic activity is elevated in a particular region, incomes go up, and that has a positive impact on economic activity in terms of income.

Finally, as I mentioned in my earlier comments, there is also the important fact that the economic action plan wasn't entirely project-based. There were some very important elements, particularly in employment insurance benefits, for example, tax reductions that spread to the entire economy, so they couldn't be measured on a project-level basis.

Based on those criteria, we determined that the best thing to do in terms of determining the job impact of the economic action plan was to use our macroeconomic model. It has multipliers in it for each individual element of the plan, whether it be infrastructure, EI measures, or tax reductions. This multiplier gives you a sense that every dollar invested or a reduction tax has a certain impact on the economy in terms of GDP. The model can then translate that into an employment impact.

As I mentioned, we've used that approach throughout the process. We've tabled three particular assessments on the job impact. Our most recent was in January 2011 in the seventh report, and it was determined that the economic action plan created or maintained 220,000 jobs.

Obviously the Canadian economy has created much more employment than that since the trough of the recession. I think somebody mentioned 610,000 jobs since July 2009.

This is a way of isolating the impact of the action plan itself. A similar approach was used in the U.S. by the U.S. Congressional Budget Office, based on similar findings from the U.S. Government Accountability Office. They said they had the same issues with the project-level job information they received through their American Recovery and Reinvestment Act.

Finally, it was also validated by three private sector economists here in Canada to make sure that our multipliers were on the prudent side, relative to other models that were being used in other jurisdictions.

In a nutshell, that's the way we've approached it to get a sense of the overall impact of the economic action plan, not just the bottomup approach.

• (0935)

Ms. Joyce Bateman: Yes, and it would be incredibly valuable for this committee to have access to that information.

Mr. Douglas Nevison: As I mentioned, the methodology was laid out in both budget 2009 and an annex in budget 2010. It's all there.

Ms. Joyce Bateman: It's all there? That's fantastic.

I also want to ask a question that is perhaps for Treasury Board or PCO, but who knows, maybe it's for all of you. There were comments made about how public servants work together.

Mr. Dunlop, you commented on your colleagues in the provinces. You commented on merging two functions.

You're here representing results-based management. I'm just fascinated—this is for whichever one of you wants to leap in on this—with lessons learned and how this project, which made a difference to all Canadians, will actually make a difference to the public service of Canada in terms of their service to Canadians and their capacity to better serve and perhaps more effectively and efficiently serve.

That's fantastic. Thank you.

Mr. Rick Stewart: Thank you.

Perhaps I'll start first with some comments and then turn it over to my colleagues at the Treasury Board.

In terms of this kind of cross-ministry collaboration, I think we as public servants would say that we endeavour on an ongoing continual basis to ensure that effective coordination, integration, and collaborative work does take place in the discharge of all the business that we do on behalf of the Government of Canada. In the circumstances of the economic action plan, I think there were some unique features that perhaps brought that behind-the-scenes work into a kind of public spotlight, as it were.

My colleague mentioned the fact that during a crisis there's focused attention, and certainly that was the case. There was an urgent need to act, and to act in a concerted and collaborative way, with a clear objective of what we were trying to achieve. A crisis does focus attention, and it captured senior attention in order to achieve the objectives that we were after, so there was that focused prioritization in the context of a crisis.

Among some of the other lessons learned that came out of this, I think, was that one of the things that allowed us to move quickly—perhaps more quickly than what people traditionally view as being the case and the way that business rolls forward—is that we placed a heavy emphasis on using the existing tools and programs that we had, because we knew they worked, we knew what the risks associated with various tools and instruments were, and we had accountability mechanisms already in place for managing those programs.

Rather than reinventing the wheel or starting from scratch, the fact that we were able to use existing mechanisms that we understood well, and where partnerships were well established, was an added feature that allowed us to move more quickly. That in and of itself allowed us, I think, in the context of cabinet management, to consider similar projects in a more omnibus approach than perhaps is typically the case when we have new programs that need to be more fully examined and considered.

• (0940)

The Chair: Thank you. That takes us well over our time, but I think that was very helpful, Mr. Stewart.

Thank you, Madam Bateman. I appreciate that.

We'll now move to Mr. Allen. You now have the floor.

Mr. Malcolm Allen (Welland, NDP): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I'm going to back to Mr. Stewart.

Your colleague across the way—I believe it was Mr. Nevison—said that he didn't have a date for the suggestion by the Auditor

General about when this next report would get done. Your department has also been named as agreeing with that.

Have you given any thought to an approximate date? We're hearing about approximate jobs created in the economic action plan. Do we now have an approximate date as to when we think it's going to get done, other than a report in the fall of 2012? Because if it's going to be 2012 to report it in, look at that report, and then do something else.... My arithmetic's not that bad: we're looking at the spring of 2013, which would be almost two years after the end of the 90% completion rate of your projects.

Mr. Rick Stewart: Thank you.

I guess my comment on it is that I think we have been completely transparent in our indication that our role is to support the government in its ability to publicly report to Canadians on the results of this action plan. I think that as bureaucrats it is not our prerogative to commit the government to a specific date. But what we are committed to is ensuring that the government has the information available: that we do a full assessment of the information coming in now that the projects are completed to ensure that we have an accurate judgment and assessment of the true costs entailed in this program. And we will do our utmost to support the government in reporting this information to Canadians at a specific date of its choosing.

I would note, as my colleague from the Department of Finance has already mentioned, that the government has already issued several reports to Canadians. I would further note that it has been a feature of past budgets to include updates on the progress being achieved in this program through the budget delivery process. In terms of a specific date, that is a date for the government yet to conclusively identify.

Mr. Malcolm Allen: Based on that comment, I look forward to something in the March 29 budget that tells me what happened last year to 90%.

Mr. Nevison, you said there were seven reports in total and the last one was in January 2011. Is that right?

Mr. Douglas Nevison: The last report to Canadians, but the 2011 budget also had some updates. The last official report to Canadians was in January 2011.

Mr. Malcolm Allen: I'm talking specifically about the reports. I understand about the budget, sir.

Those are basically coming at us, albeit Canadians can read them. There is a good number of Canadians who do read the budget reports, I'm sure, but obviously the actual reports would be....

Since we were doing quarterly reports up until January 2011, and 90% of the projects ended at the end of March 2011, we didn't see any other quarterly reports coming after that, albeit the program continued until October 2011. In my humble opinion, it would have been helpful and prudent to continue to do the quarterly reports. Is there a sense of why we did not do them any more?

Mr. Douglas Nevison: We got away from referring to them as quarterly reports. My understanding was that the obligation for a quarterly was within the first year of the program. I'm not an expert on what the parliamentary motion was in terms of the report, but my understanding was that the quarterly was only for the first year.

As I mentioned, there were seven, so they obviously went beyond the first four. The January 2011 report, given that most of the projects were done in March 2011, was the last one, with up to the end of December 2010 information.

As I mentioned, in the June 2011 budget there was a summary table on the EAP results that matched exactly what was in the reports to Canadians. The information was being conveyed through other vehicles. For example, the *Fiscal Monitor* showed what the spending impact was.

In terms of your question, part of the lag that we've seen has just reflected the fact that for the most part the action plan was done at March 31, 2011. As I mentioned, there were reports in the budget subsequently. There was also reporting on spending in the public accounts in October 2011.

Because there were really only the four infrastructure programs that were being extended, the decision was to wait until the four extensions ran their course and we had sufficient data to do a final report. As I mentioned, the commitment is there to do it, and once that information has been verified, as my colleague mentioned, the government will be in a position to make that decision.

• (0945)

The Chair: Thank you. Time has expired. Moving along, Mr. Byrne has the floor. **Hon. Gerry Byrne:** Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I want to follow up on some comments made by Mr. Shipley, and his perspective on not applying a rigorous evaluation on a project-by-project basis. Not everybody on this committee would agree with that particular approach, especially since that was not the original design or intent of the program.

One of the questions I asked.... I tried to blend in a question about the G-8 legacy infrastructure fund. Mr. Campbell, you'll understand that the majority on this committee decided not to call back the Office of the Auditor General to hear specific testimony on the G-8 legacy infrastructure fund. One of the things we're always concerned about is whether the specific lessons of that particular initiative were learned. We would like to know whether other things could have been blended in through the economic action plan that would not necessarily have met the criteria.

The Chair: Mr. Kramp.

Mr. Daryl Kramp: On a point of order, Mr. Chair, I understand the direction Mr. Byrne wants to go in, and that's his prerogative, but we have our witnesses here and we're discussing the economic action plan. That is the report of the Auditor General. It would only be pertinent to keep our remarks to the issue that is at hand before us, and certainly within the scope and expertise of the people who have been brought here for that purpose.

Thank you.

The Chair: Go ahead.

Hon. Gerry Byrne: On that point of order, Mr. Chair, I believe that the border infrastructure fund, which the G-8 legacy initiative was funded through, was part of the economic action plan. Is that not correct?

The Chair: No.

Hon. Gerry Byrne: It's not?

The Chair: I'm hearing it's not.

Anyway, here's what we're going to do. I'm going to ask you to take into account.... I don't think the line has been crossed yet, but I accept that we're snuggling up pretty close to it.

So Mr. Byrne, I'd ask you to keep that in mind. Please continue.

Hon. Gerry Byrne: Thank you very much.

Mr. Chair, I was actually able to get, through that point of order, a question in that I wanted answered. The border infrastructure fund was not part of the economic action plan. So why was—

The Chair: There's a point of order.

Mr. Daryl Kramp: Chair, I did not make that statement on this question. If that came out through it, it did not come from the member who made the point of order. I'd like to make that clear.

Thank you.

The Chair: That's not a point of order.

Please continue.

Hon. Gerry Byrne: The border infrastructure fund was not part of the economic action plan.

I'm curious about the G-8 legacy fund. It was incorporated in the border infrastructure fund when it could have been incorporated in the economic action plan, but it was not. There was a statement by officials from the Government of Canada that there was no appropriate mechanism for funding the G-8 legacy, so they decided to put it through the border infrastructure fund.

What I'm hearing this morning is that the rules for what could or could not be done with the economic action plan were fairly loose. I'm curious about why there was not a decision taken to put the G-8 legacy fund through some aspect of the economic action plan.

The Chair: I'm listening.

Mr. Daryl Kramp: Point of order.

There's a focus to this report. There's a focus for the witnesses. Mr. Byrne is totally off point, and you must recognize that, sir.

The Chair: What I'm hearing is questions about the economic action plan. You may not agree with the questions—

Mr. Daryl Kramp: No. I refer to the focus of this report.

The Chair: Okay, I understand. I also understand the sensitivities of the government, but there always has to be a little latitude. It's not apples and oranges. I think we're splitting hairs here. Let Mr. Byrne have his time, and then we'll move along. There's nothing untoward here. I'm not sensing some kind of hijacked agenda where Mr. Byrne is way off the point. I'm not.

If you're going to make the same point, it's not going anywhere.

Mr. Andrew Saxton: It's a different point, Mr. Chair.

The point is, we're here to discuss the Auditor General's audit, and Mr. Byrne's questions have absolutely nothing to do with the audit. He's strayed from the reason we're here this morning.

The Chair: I understand, but the report is about the economic action plan. Mr. Byrne is making a connection. At least in his sentences and his questions, he's making the connection. He has the right to pursue this. We have a little more latitude at committee, and I don't for one minute think that Mr. Byrne is colouring outside the lines.

I'll take one more point of order. I'm going to freeze the time—we're not going to eat up Mr. Byrne's time through points of order. So the time is frozen.

Madam Bateman, you have the floor.

● (0950)

Ms. Joyce Bateman: At the risk of being a peacemaker—and I love your analogy about colouring outside of the lines—I think Mr. Stewart from PCO made the point that the success of this whole endeavour lies in using existing mechanisms, not in reinventing the wheel. Perhaps that's the angle Mr. Byrne is seeking.

The Chair: Once we give Mr. Byrne back the floor, I'm sure he will explain his line of thinking.

With that, we will restart the clock. Mr. Byrne, you have the floor.

Hon. Gerry Byrne: My line of thinking is that I would like to know why the G-8 legacy fund could not have been incorporated in some aspect of the economic action plan. According to what we've heard this morning, the criteria, the objectives of the plan, are a little more loose. The objective of the border infrastructure fund was specific—to create border infrastructure to facilitate trade. The production of gazebos and lakes were not part of that initiative.

The economic action plan also had a legacy component, which was to create conditions for longer-term competitiveness. Is there some reason why the G-8 legacy fund could not have been incorporated in some aspect of the economic action plan? If so, were other projects incorporated? Is anyone at the table aware of any other funded elements that did not meet any criteria within the economic action plan?

Mr. Taki Sarantakis: Maybe I can offer a few clarifications.

First, the border infrastructure fund was announced in budget 2001. That's over a decade ago, so it would be difficult for the government to claim a program created 11 years ago to be part of a budget 2009 economic action plan.

Second, the G-8 legacy fund was the subject of a separate audit that is not within today's discussion. Still, recommendations were made in the G-8 audit from the Office of the Auditor General, which

the government accepted. There have also been a number of witnesses who testified on the G-8 infrastructure fund, and the government has accepted the report of the Auditor General on the matter

Hon. Gerry Byrne: The G-8 legacy fund was created about the same time as the economic action plan. I'm just curious; it's the first quarter of 2009, and there's a clear similarity there. If there was a need to expedite the G-8 legacy fund, it seems to me that it normally would have been a very appropriate vehicle...on the surface of it; I'm not making complete judgment on this. But the economic action plan, or some element, would have been an appropriate vehicle in which to fund the G-8 legacy fund with some transparency.

Mr. Taki Sarantakis: The economic action plan isn't a program, per se. The economic action plan is a title for a series of initiatives. The programs within the economic action plan that were tagged as economic action plan—

Hon. Gerry Byrne: I understand that.

Mr. Taki Sarantakis: —were laid out by the government in 2009.

Hon. Gerry Byrne: But what you're describing to the committee, sir, is that the economic action plan had some values that were not as tight—

The Chair: You'll have to wrap it up.

Hon. Gerry Byrne: —as what the border infrastructure fund would have been. The economic action plan, because of the need for speed, the need for movement on projects very quickly, the community adjustment initiative or others, could have been a potential source of funding. Is that not the case?

The Chair: Be very quick.

Mr. Taki Sarantakis: I'll be really quick, because I'm not sure I understand the question.

The Chair: All right. Well, we'll have to leave it at that.

Thank you, all.

Mr. Hayes, you have the floor, sir.

Mr. Bryan Hayes (Sault Ste. Marie, CPC): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

The knowledge infrastructure program was great for Sault Ste. Marie. We got a new wing for Sault College. The federal government normally isn't responsible for education; we got a new health services wing, and Algoma University got a Biosciences and Technology Convergence Centre. At both institutions, their registration is up at least 15%. I would suggest that the future impact in terms of job creation is there. The benefits of colleges and universities to a community are well known.

As well, my small community of Sault Ste. Marie, a northern Ontario community, was really happy to be eligible for the community adjustment fund. I can read the criteria for the community adjustment fund:

...support activities such as community transition plans that fostered economic development, science and technology initiatives, and other short-term measures promoting economic diversification. Funding targeted communities that had fewer than 250,000 residents, had suffered major layoffs, and lacked alternative employment opportunities or had experienced a year-over-year increase of 20 percent or more in Employment Insurance claimants.

The primary objective was to maintain existing jobs. What were some of the alternative objectives? We understand the primary objective, but there must have been other objectives within that fund.

I don't know who would best answer that question.

• (0955)

Mr. Elisha Ram: Perhaps I can answer that question, or at least give you some perspectives on it.

As you mentioned, the broad objective for the community adjustment fund was to target smaller communities that were facing particular economic difficulties due to the economic recession. The intent was to have a program that could be delivered at the regional or the community level and have a lot of flexibility built into it so that communities could see that only the best-suited projects were supported.

There was no desire to create a program that would dictate to communities what they should be pursuing as their economic objectives. It was more intended to make sure that there was a reasonably flexible tool focused on those communities so that the project would be supported as one that the community themselves saw as worth pursuing in order to meet the economic objectives.

Mr. Bryan Hayes: Would you state, then, by its very nature of the way it was established, that the objectives of job creation would naturally be met because these were initiatives that were community-driven? Would that be a fair statement?

Mr. Elisha Ram: I think that is a fair statement. Clearly job creation was an objective, the primary objective; it's just that the program was designed to make sure that at the community level there would be a priority placed on the kind of project that would be most pertinent to that community in terms of job creation or job retention.

Mr. Bryan Hayes: Now, these programs were administered through regional development agencies. My experience with regional development agencies is that their role is economic development resulting in job growth. I would think that they have the tools available naturally, through what they already do, and that it would be fairly easy, I would think, to actually measure the end result of job creation when that time comes.

Do you have any concerns that you won't be able to measure the job impact of the community adjustment fund?

Mr. Elisha Ram: I think there clearly was an emphasis placed in the way that the overall Canadian economic action plan proceeded to be able to measure what the outcomes were in terms of job creation as well as broad economic impact.

To the extent that there is a difference with the community adjustment fund.... As you mentioned, it was delivered by the regional development agencies, compared to most of the other programs, which were delivered by a single department or agency. There is potentially more variety in how the regional entities go about their business. They understand the region in which they operate.

The sheer diversity of projects that were pursued for that program potentially made it more difficult to have standard measurements, in terms of whether a community action plan or a community economic transition plan would have an impact with the direct job creation relative to some of the other projects that were pursued for that initiative

Mr. Bryan Hayes: Mr. Campbell, you said the design would need to be changed to measure the job creation component. There is a part of me that looks at the fact that these are administered through development agencies and they're really not short term. Generally, when you look at economic development it is a sort of long-term thing.

I'm just wondering, even had the design allowed for it, wouldn't it be premature to analyze the job creation until these projects were actually under way for a certain length of time? I don't know if that's a fair statement.

• (1000)

Mr. Ronnie Campbell: Mr. Chair, I'm going to ask Mr. Affleck if he could please answer that one.

Mr. John Affleck (Principal, Office of the Auditor General of Canada): The community adjustment fund, as you know, was set up temporarily, and the regional development agencies do this as part of their regular business. In terms of the contribution agreements that we examined, the reason we commented on them was because all of them had performance indicators in there related to the number of jobs created or maintained.

The issue that we found was a lack of standardization. The regional development agencies collected this information in a variety of ways, and in one case stopped collecting it altogether. So at the end of the day it made it very difficult to roll it up.

The Chair: Okay. That's it, Mr. Hayes. Sorry. In fact we're quite a bit over, actually a minute and a half, for the record. But that's all right; it was interesting questioning.

Madame Blanchette-Lamothe, you have the floor.

[Translation]

Ms. Lysane Blanchette-Lamothe: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I am going to go with the same questions Mr. Hayes just asked.

Mr. Nevison, you spoke about how the data was collected with respect to the job creation objective. You were rather positive with regard to the data collection.

I would like to know if, like the OAG, you are of the opinion that we cannot rely on the job data because different means were used to collect it.

[English]

Mr. Douglas Nevison: Thank you.

We agree that because of the diverse projects and proponents, it's very challenging to get consistent project-level data across that board. As I mentioned, even if you were able to get that completely consistent across 20,000-something projects, there still is a missing element in terms of job impact. That was the reason.

We weren't saying that the bottom-up job state isn't helpful; that obviously is important. But in terms of assessing the overall impact of the economic action plan on the economy and jobs, we believe the model-based approach we used was the appropriate way to go. As I mentioned, that has been validated by other private sector economists in other countries.

[Translation]

Ms. Lysane Blanchette-Lamothe: I am sorry, but that is not clear. Do you believe, yes or no, that we cannot rely on the date to determine if the job creation objective was met?

[English]

Mr. Douglas Nevison: As I said, even if it was consistent, it wouldn't be an appropriate measure of the job impact. But as the Office of the Auditor General has noted, there were consistency problems across projects.

I think that would be expected across such a wide range of project proponents. That's the reason we had to take a different approach in terms of assessing the overall impact.

[Translation]

Ms. Lysane Blanchette-Lamothe: Mr. Campbell, the overview to chapters 1 through 5 states that, over the years, the OAG has published few positive reports about information for management. I am wondering why that is.

Could you briefly comment on that? Is it because that is not the priority of the people who collect the information? Is it because it is particularly difficult to collect good data? Could you briefly comment on this?

Mr. Ronnie Campbell: If I have understood correctly, Mr. Chair, [*English*]

I think the comment on the community adjustment fund is in relation to the inability to gather information on that program to determine whether that program made its objective. We think that's a concern. You're talking about billions of dollars, and that's important.

In terms of the overall impact of the economic action plan, the assessment that is yet to come, I think the government has a point that you would go about such a broad assessment in a different way. However, it was mentioned earlier in the evening that a variety of tools were used: existing programs, new programs, tax measures, and the like. It would be useful in any overall assessment for the government to get a sense of which ones really worked and which ones worked a little less, so in the future they could learn from that as a basket of tools. I'm sure the whole \$47 billion had an impact, but to what extent each of the tools helped would be a good question.

● (1005)

[Translation]

Ms. Lysane Blanchette-Lamothe: Thank you.

I will turn it over to Mr. Dubé.

Mr. Matthew Dubé: I have a quick question. I would like to go back to the question posed by my colleague, Mr. Allen, who spoke about a date for the performance report. We are not just talking about public accounts that deal with funds. We also want to know about the effectiveness of the program, especially the extent to which objectives were met.

You said that you cannot speak for the government about the date of the report. However, you are here as an expert in the field. Perhaps you could make a recommendation about the appropriate time for tabling such a report given that we do not want it to be too long after the end of the program. We do not want it to have disappeared from our collective memory.

[English]

Mr. Rick Stewart: Thank you.

I would repeat my earlier comment that as we are in the process now of evaluating and assessing the final receipts we've received for project expenses incurred, I do not have a specific date for when that work will be completed, but it is being dealt with. I am equally not in a position to commit the government to a specific date, but I will repeat my comments about the past practices of the government to provide updates on the implementation and effectiveness of the economic action plan activities in the context of their regular reporting to Canadians.

The Chair: Time has expired. Merci.

The last speaker on our rotation is Mr. Dreeshen, who is last but not least.

Mr. Earl Dreeshen (Red Deer, CPC): Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.

I was struck by something Mr. Stewart mentioned earlier. He said that cross-ministry collaboration and the features of the economic action plan brought out the behind-the-scenes work that always takes place behind the scenes and put it into public consciousness.

Could you address that just quickly, Mr. Stewart? I also have some questions about the knowledge infrastructure funding.

Mr. Rick Stewart: Thank you.

I would add one thing to my previous comments. If you look at the challenges that Canadians and the country face when they look to government for activities or efforts to address some of these, those issues do not live within one specific ministry. Increasingly, they are issues that transcend multiple ministries and multiple lines of business. Clearly, if the government is going to be able to respond to these challenges that we face in a comprehensive fashion, out of necessity it will need to involve the engagement of multiple departments.

In a sense, many of the issues and programs the government is dealing with today depend on close inter-ministerial collaboration and the development of appropriate and effective responses and on the delivery of those programs once the government makes decisions.

Mr. Earl Dreeshen: Thank you.

To go a little further than that, you just mentioned the engagement of multiple departments, but we also had the engagements of provinces and territories and municipalities. We're also looking at the impact that was associated with them and realizing that they were also having to incur more debt in Alberta, going into their sustainability fund in order to match what was happening. As were the municipalities, they were also recognizing the significance of what was going on at the time. And to be able to get everyone to commit to this, it was a case of looking at everybody's tax dollars, because the dollars were coming, but the projects were being done sometimes at thirty cents on the dollar, because the bids that were coming in on particular projects allowed us to get so much more done than we traditionally could have. I think it's significant that we looked at the departments and the flexibility they had to work together as well as looking at what was done by the provinces and the municipalities to tie that in.

I'm wondering if people have a quick comment on our ability to work with those other entities.

Mr. Taki Sarantakis: Virtually every project that we did at Infrastructure Canada was done in partnership with a province or a municipality. One of the big goals in the economic action plan was to actually leverage the funding of other partners. For instance, in the case of Infrastructure Canada, under the rubric of the economic action plan, while \$10 billion was committed federally through this project, that leveraged in total \$30 billion from other partners. So you can see that the stimulus there was a quantum of about three times more than would have otherwise been the case.

● (1010)

Mr. Earl Dreeshen: Thank you.

Now I'd like to come back to one of the areas I'm especially concerned about and interested in. I've had the opportunity over the last couple of years to travel to many universities and colleges across Canada. Every institution has expressed their gratitude for the knowledge infrastructure fund, how timely it was, how it was targeted to the needs of the institutions, and how it allowed them to play a critical role in enhancing a training opportunity for students.

As Mr. Dunlop mentioned, you have also tied in things such as energy efficiencies, the teaching capacities, and research capacities, and I've been able to measure the impact that's associated with that. As a matter of fact, last Friday I was with a group of MPs who went to Alberta. We went to Red Deer College and University of Calgary. We were able to take a look at some of the innovation that had taken place, and how they look at positioning themselves for the future. So they've been able to take that information as well.

As we take a look at this major input into universities, which isn't traditionally something that is done by the federal government, I wonder if perhaps you could outline for the committee what measures the government put in place to ensure that taxpayers' money was indeed spent not just wisely, but appropriately.

Mr. Robert Dunlop: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

If I understand the question correctly, the way the government ran this program was that applications were received either by the institutions themselves or, in the case of Quebec, through the Quebec government, with the provinces indicating which projects they would support, because they were in for an equal amount.

After that time, we basically followed the regular kinds of requirements for the utility of the project that a normal project would follow. The fundamental difference was that they also had a requirement to be able to complete the project within the two-year stimulus period. So there wasn't a lowering of eligibility criteria in any way. There was, in fact, the addition of another eligibility criterion, which meant that although an institution might have had an idea for a better or more interesting project, if they couldn't demonstrate to officials that it could be delivered within the two-year stimulus period, it wasn't eligible.

The Chair: Thank you. We're well over time.

Colleagues, thank you. That ends our first round in totality. We have some time. I understand there may be some appetite to continue until 10:30, at which time I would ask the committee to turn to committee business to deal with a couple of things.

Is there agreement to do that? We'll just continue in rotation until we're at 10:30, and then we'll stop and move to business.

I just want to ask one question, if I may, before we go to the second round.

Mr. Campbell, you mentioned early on that one of the things that made this most effective was the ability of senior players, in particular deputies—I see Mr. Affleck nodding his head—to be hands-on involved, which made a world of difference in terms of the outcome. I don't think that's surprising, given that it's obviously the best talent in the department, and that having their eyes on these things is the best circumstance, because they can make anything happen as they need to.

However, it's obviously not sustainable. There are only so many files that can be super-files in front of a deputy, given all the other things they have to be responsible for. Yet I've been on this committee enough to know—and recently we had it with the reserve pension plan—that one of the reasons the work didn't get done was because senior management wasn't given the responsibility to manage these things in a timely way.

Therefore, in an ideal world, Mr. Campbell, what kinds of systems work best for deputies who want to be as hands-on as possible, but can't with every file? What kinds of systems should they be looking at, and why do some seem to be more successful than others at being able to be where they need to be to avoid discrepancies and gaps?

● (1015)

Mr. Ronnie Campbell: Thank you.

I'm glad you mentioned sustainability, because I think it would be a mistake to believe that all government programs and initiatives could be managed in this way. I think we mentioned in testimony when we did the first audit that a lot of that was unsustainable and a lot of people worked a lot of long nights within the bureaucracy to do that. So I'm glad you mentioned that.

I think the answer to your question depends on the department and the nature of the issues. If it's a department that gets one big file once in a while, I think it's easy for a deputy to deal with it. I think deputies who have a lot of big files on an ongoing basis need to use their senior management structure. They need to make sure that they get good reporting within the department, and use their internal audit and their department audit committee as a good sounding board to give the deputy advice whether you have to stay on this one and stick with it.

Thank you.

The Chair: Very good. Thank you. I appreciate that.

Okay, away we go. First up will be Mr. Saxton and Mr. Kramp, who are splitting the next round. We'll begin with Mr. Saxton.

Mr. Andrew Saxton: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Next time we'll go to Mr. Aspin after we're done.

The first question I have is for the Office of the Auditor General. In the course of your review, do you believe that the programs you audited were successful in achieving their intended purpose? Also, did the government get what it paid for?

Mr. Ronnie Campbell: Thank you.

The government was certainly successful, I think, in meeting its objective of getting the money into the projects on a timely basis. They were also successful in ensuring that the projects within the economic action plan met the stated eligibility requirements. The broader question as to whether the government got the maximum impact out of the \$47 billion will be assessed by government officials and reported at a later date.

Thank you.

Mr. Andrew Saxton: Thank you.

Finally, in a previous meeting of the public accounts committee, the interim AG said: "For the three specific programs we audited, the government was diligent in monitoring the progress of projects and their spending." Can you elaborate on what the interim AG meant by that?

Mr. Ronnie Campbell: Certainly.

In our first audit we raised a concern about "construction-ready", about the fact that the government quite understandably was relying on other parties to state that projects were ready to go. We raised the risk that some weren't, and there could be delays. So the government in all of those programs undertook timely monitoring, good reporting, and in many cases, when projects appeared to be slipping, they took corrective action. In some cases they took the money and put it into other projects that could be completed in time.

Mr. Andrew Saxton: Thank you.

Mr. Daryl Kramp: Mr. Nevison, you mentioned in your earlier comment the significant number of progress reports that have been completed, and of course Mr. Dunlop certainly identified the cooperation from all of the other parties involved, the provinces, municipalities, and private sector. So my question, Mr. Nevison, is given the multiple jurisdictions, have you had any challenges whatsoever in monitoring the reports of the other partners in this number of projects?

Mr. Douglas Nevison: In terms of the reports to Canadians, that's more of a macro look at the economic action plan, and we relied on departments in Ottawa to work with their partners on the specific projects under their jurisdictions. So from our perspective, that cooperation worked very well. No concerns ever reached my table, but as I said, that was a bit higher up. I don't know if others can comment on that or not.

Mr. Daryl Kramp: I have one other quick question on infrastructure.

Mr. Sarantakis, you had mentioned in excess of 4,500 projects, rather significant just with infrastructure. I made it a point to personally monitor and visit every project in my riding a number of times. I felt that was our responsibility as members of Parliament, and I expect most of my colleagues either did the same or should have

Of the thousands of projects, there are obviously a few that did not meet every criterion at the end for completion date. Could you put this into perspective? How many would not have been able to meet the final deadline that was imposed upon them? What was the percentage? Can you give us a ballpark figure, so I know what we're talking about? Are we talking about thousands here, or tens or hundreds? Give us a guesstimate.

• (1020)

Mr. Taki Sarantakis: We're still in the process of finalizing the numbers, as we noted before, but of the some 4,000 ISF projects, at this point it looks like just a very relative handful of projects did not meet the deadline.

Mr. Daryl Kramp: Fine. Thank you very kindly.

That's it, Mr. Chair.

The Chair: Thank you.

Now over to the official opposition, Mr. Allen and Monsieur Dubé. They're splitting their time.

Mr. Allen, you have the floor.

Mr. Malcolm Allen: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Mr. Nevison, I just want to clear up in my head the piece about the reports you did last time. I think I was in the committee when you were here a year and a half ago or so, and we talked about these particular reports you had done, the macro reports talking about job numbers. I believe at the time you said that it was difficult to quantify, that it was hard pulling that information together and that it wasn't wholly accurate.

I think that's what you're saying to me again today, in the sense that you've changed the modelling, so we're looking at perhaps more than just counting the projects, because that might have been hard, but what the spins are.

The difficulty of that for me, sir—and I think the Auditor General speaks to that—is that sense that these were specific projects. Some of them were very large. So some sense of knowing exactly what we get out of that is really important.

From your perspective, do you think there's a way, or will there be an opportunity for you and your department, obviously—I don't mean you personally, Mr. Nevison—to try to find a way to give us an accurate piece on how many jobs were created? We hear these numbers that get bandied around. I heard you say again this morning 200,000 and 210,000. The government continually says 600,000. Those two numbers don't come close, so that's not a rounding error.

I'll allow you to go there, because I do have to split my time.

Mr. Douglas Nevison: Thank you.

Maybe I'll take that last point first. The 610,000 is the actual number of jobs that have been created since the trough of the recession in July 2009.

Mr. Malcolm Allen: I hate to cut you off, but I know that.

Mr. Douglas Nevison: But the 220,000, as I said, is basically an assessment of what the economic action plan, the spending and the tax reductions, based on our model would produce in terms of jobs created or jobs maintained. That methodology has been consistent through the entire process, from budget 2009 through budget 2010, and as I mentioned in the last report to Canadians.

I wasn't the one at the testimony the last time you discussed this. But the difficulty that was mentioned was in terms of this issue of bottom-up jobs estimates versus top-down. I would make the point that the methodology from the macro perspective, in terms of the overall impact, has been consistent throughout the process.

The Chair: Mr. Dubé.

[Translation]

Mr. Matthew Dubé: Thank you very much.

We are talking about the famous report that we would like the government to present to follow up on the program objectives. This has brought another question to mind. Should the OAG also follow up?

I have to politely disagree with what Mr. Shipley said because there are many small projects, and the machine cannot be evaluated without the evaluation of its various components.

In this regard, Mr. Campbell indicated at the outset that when discussing the objectives attained or the overall assessment, a

problem was noted with one program in particular. Therefore, it is important to really evaluate all the different programs. Some were successful, whereas others had problems.

With that in mind, would you agree that there should be followup, once it is all behind us, in order to truly assess the different projects or to carry out a detailed audit?

[English]

Mr. Ronnie Campbell: Thank you.

I'll just point out that there have been three things the Office of the Auditor General has done to date on this. One was laying out our expectations and our criteria to the government in advance of the audit. The second was undertaking the first audit of the economic action plan to be able to comment on how the overall program was designed. The third was to complete the audit we've just done, which was done when the majority of the projects were completed.

The fourth thing that has to come is what committee members are asking from the government. What we've recommended from the government is a credible assessment of the extent to which that variety of tools helped the Canadian economy. Once that's done, we will look at all the other things we have to do, take the members' comments into account, and determine, among the list of many other things on our plate, whether at that time there would be value in doing a follow-up.

Thank you.

● (1025)

The Chair: Thank you.

We'll go to Mr. Aspin. You have the floor, sir.

Mr. Jay Aspin (Nipissing—Timiskaming, CPC): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Thank you for appearing before the committee. It's indeed a pleasure to have such a team as yours. In my opinion, this is a real success story.

As my colleague Mrs. Bateman has indicated, to have such a cross-ministerial initiative is incredible within the time period. The results are incredible: 600,000 jobs; number one in the world in terms of economic recovery. I realize my colleagues across the road want more detail. That will probably come, as you've indicated, Mr. Campbell. I'm looking forward to that. On first blush, I think Canadians across the country should be very pleased at your results.

As Mr. Dreeshen has already indicated, I'm a member of the parliamentary post-secondary education caucus as well. I've travelled on a couple of trips to look at the various good results of the KIP program. The universities and colleges have indicated to us what a great program that was, and you've indicated in your remarks the good results from the program.

Mr. Dunlop, is there some indication that there will be a recommendation forthcoming, that possibly we can direct our future efforts for some of this funding? Because not all of the needs, as you can appreciate, and you know far better than I, were accommodated during that program. As knowledge and innovation are key to our future growth potential, is there some mechanism in place to further encourage the government to invest in this type of activity?

Mr. Robert Dunlop: Thank you for the question.

All I can really say is that the government was very clear from the beginning that this was a temporary program we were asked to administer. If others wish to make that suggestion to the government, it's really not for us in the public service to make those kinds of recommendations. I know they have been receiving representations from universities, colleges, and others.

Mr. Jay Aspin: Someone mentioned that some programs were designed after the American experience in the recovery program in the States. Is there analysis available or will there be an analysis available on how we did relative to them?

Mr. Douglas Nevison: When I mentioned the U.S. experience with the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act, it wasn't necessarily from a design perspective in terms of how our particular programs were designed vis-à-vis similar programs in the United States. It was more in terms of the macroeconomic assessment of jobs and economic impact. In that case, they followed roughly the same approach.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Aspin.

Mr. Byrne, there are a couple of minutes left. You're welcome to it.

Hon. Gerry Byrne: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.

Concerning the follow-up report itself, does the government feel that any of the expectations of the Auditor General concerning the reporting structure, the content, are too onerous? Is there anything the government has concerns about, whether it can meet the expectations as outlined by the Office of the Auditor General?

Mr. Douglas Nevison: Mr. Chair, I'll take that one.

In general, as I mentioned, the government has released seven reports to Canadians on the effectiveness of the economic action plan. They generally attempt to address the issues raised by the Office of the Auditor General, whether the impact of the various measures have been successful in achieving the results. Again, the main objective was to maintain and create jobs. I suspect that the final report will follow a similar approach.

Hon. Gerry Byrne: But will you be able to provide a detailed analysis with methodology based on the expectations? Your existing conversations with the Office of the Auditor General have provided you some insight on what exactly they are looking for. Do you anticipate there may be some gaps or holes, that you may not be able to fulfill those expectations?

Mr. Douglas Nevison: I think we'll be able to fulfill the expectations. I think both the first audit and the second audit have been very helpful, in terms of reporting and what is required. As I said, I think it's consistent with the methodology we have adopted.

• (1030)

The Chair: Okay.

Hon. Gerry Byrne: Is that all the time? **The Chair:** No, you've got another minute.

Hon. Gerry Byrne: Concerning the follow-up audit itself, Mr. Campbell, you said to us that you haven't determined whether you're going to conduct a follow-up audit. But on a program of \$47 billion, once the final or completed documentation is provided in a report to Parliament, do you anticipate it's likely that you would? Or would you still hold out that you will wait and see?

Mr. Ronnie Campbell: Yes, we'd wait and see. I think we have a lot of other things we need to turn our attention to. I'm not diminishing this in any way, but we've done two audits. Quite honestly, the big mistakes in a program or an initiative like this would have been made in the design at the beginning, and I think that's why we were so keen to get in there at the beginning. The second audit has been consistent with the first audit, but that's not to say we won't do it. We'll give it consideration at that time.

The Chair: Very good. That does expire the time.

Thank you to all our witnesses.

I just have a special word for Mr. Campbell and for the Auditor General's department. I was around when all this was launched back in the day, and there were commitments looked for by members, especially opposition members, about the involvement of the Auditor General's office. There were great assurances given that you would be on top of it, that your shop would cover this no matter what

I want to say, from my point of view, you have absolutely done that. Everyone will appreciate the political tensions at the time and your willingness to step in and say "We will be there at these junctures", and then honour that, provide the reports. I just want to give you some feedback, as someone who was there from the beginning to the end. Once again, the Auditor General's office has risen to the occasion, made very broad, sweeping commitments at the time, and then followed up and honoured them. And today is the second part of that.

So thank you again to the Office of the Auditor General for your professionalism and your assistance to all of us as we grapple with these issues.

If there's no further intervention, I will also extend a thank you to all of the staff who attended today. It was an excellent meeting. We appreciate your participation and look forward to your being here next time, probably much more than you look forward to it.

With that, we will excuse our witnesses and thank them again for their testimony today.

Members, we are ready to move into business. I will give a quick 15 seconds for our guests to vacate and allow us to begin our deliberations.

Mr. Saxton.

Mr. Andrew Saxton: Mr. Chair, since we're going to be discussing committee business, I'd like to move that we go in camera.

The Chair: Thank you.

The motion to go in camera is in order. There's no debate.

All in favour of going in camera?

Hon. Gerry Byrne: Can I ask for a recorded vote on this, Mr.

Chair?

The Chair: Yes, you may.

A recorded vote has been requested. I'll ask the clerk for a roll call.

The Clerk of the Committee (Ms. Joann Garbig): The question

is on the motion of Mr. Saxton.

(Motion agreed to: yeas, 7; nays 4) **The Chair:** We are moving in camera.

[Proceedings continue in camera]



Canada Post Corporation / Société canadienne des postes

Postage paid

Port payé

Lettermail

Poste-lettre

1782711 Ottawa

If undelivered, return COVER ONLY to: Publishing and Depository Services Public Works and Government Services Canada Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0S5

En cas de non-livraison, retourner cette COUVERTURE SEULEMENT à : Les Éditions et Services de dépôt Travaux publics et Services gouvernementaux Canada Ottawa (Ontario) K1A 0S5

Published under the authority of the Speaker of the House of Commons

SPEAKER'S PERMISSION

Reproduction of the proceedings of the House of Commons and its Committees, in whole or in part and in any medium, is hereby permitted provided that the reproduction is accurate and is not presented as official. This permission does not extend to reproduction, distribution or use for commercial purpose of financial gain. Reproduction or use outside this permission or without authorization may be treated as copyright infringement in accordance with the *Copyright Act*. Authorization may be obtained on written application to the Office of the Speaker of the House of Commons.

Reproduction in accordance with this permission does not constitute publication under the authority of the House of Commons. The absolute privilege that applies to the proceedings of the House of Commons does not extend to these permitted reproductions. Where a reproduction includes briefs to a Committee of the House of Commons, authorization for reproduction may be required from the authors in accordance with the *Copyright Act*.

Nothing in this permission abrogates or derogates from the privileges, powers, immunities and rights of the House of Commons and its Committees. For greater certainty, this permission does not affect the prohibition against impeaching or questioning the proceedings of the House of Commons in courts or otherwise. The House of Commons retains the right and privilege to find users in contempt of Parliament if a reproduction or use is not in accordance with this permission.

Additional copies may be obtained from: Publishing and Depository Services
Public Works and Government Services Canada Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0S5
Telephone: 613-941-5995 or 1-800-635-7943
Fax: 613-954-5779 or 1-800-565-7757
publications@tpsgc-pwgsc.gc.ca
http://publications.gc.ca

Also available on the Parliament of Canada Web Site at the following address: http://www.parl.gc.ca

Publié en conformité de l'autorité du Président de la Chambre des communes

PERMISSION DU PRÉSIDENT

Il est permis de reproduire les délibérations de la Chambre et de ses comités, en tout ou en partie, sur n'importe quel support, pourvu que la reproduction soit exacte et qu'elle ne soit pas présentée comme version officielle. Il n'est toutefois pas permis de reproduire, de distribuer ou d'utiliser les délibérations à des fins commerciales visant la réalisation d'un profit financier. Toute reproduction ou utilisation non permise ou non formellement autorisée peut être considérée comme une violation du droit d'auteur aux termes de la *Loi sur le droit d'auteur*. Une autorisation formelle peut être obtenue sur présentation d'une demande écrite au Bureau du Président de la Chambre.

La reproduction conforme à la présente permission ne constitue pas une publication sous l'autorité de la Chambre. Le privilège absolu qui s'applique aux délibérations de la Chambre ne s'étend pas aux reproductions permises. Lorsqu'une reproduction comprend des mémoires présentés à un comité de la Chambre, il peut être nécessaire d'obtenir de leurs auteurs l'autorisation de les reproduire, conformément à la Loi sur le droit d'auteur.

La présente permission ne porte pas atteinte aux privilèges, pouvoirs, immunités et droits de la Chambre et de ses comités. Il est entendu que cette permission ne touche pas l'interdiction de contester ou de mettre en cause les délibérations de la Chambre devant les tribunaux ou autrement. La Chambre conserve le droit et le privilège de déclarer l'utilisateur coupable d'outrage au Parlement lorsque la reproduction ou l'utilisation n'est pas conforme à la présente permission.

On peut obtenir des copies supplémentaires en écrivant à : Les Éditions et Services de dépôt

Travaux publics et Services gouvernementaux Canada Ottawa (Ontario) K1A 0S5 Téléphone : 613-941-5995 ou 1-800-635-7943

Télécopieur : 613-954-5779 ou 1-800-565-7757 publications@tpsgc-pwgsc.gc.ca http://publications.gc.ca

Aussi disponible sur le site Web du Parlement du Canada à l'adresse suivante : http://www.parl.gc.ca